My apologies for the wait you have had for this newsletter.   It was hoped to put it out in December but that was overtaken by urgency of the hotel problem.   Then of course came Christmas when we went away to Cyprus for a holiday and well you know what New Year is like!   It got started in January but with one thing and another ………

That said, it was probably just as well that it was delayed.   Another visit to the hotel to sort out a few more things and helped to iron out some of the organisational niggles has helped but has inevitably taken time.   On the other hand, perhaps I’m just getting old!









Peter







    The Secretary

____________________

The Chairman’s Message

Dear Members

Just a few words with you all on Reunion 2006, which as you now know will be at an hotel in Worthing.   It seems to be a very nice hotel and should more than serve us well for this year.   We’ll discuss the future at the AGM, with longer to find an alternative, with car parking.   That said, I now find that there are three car parks in the vicinity of the hotel, the nearest just about 100 yards away, so that helps.

This year has been Peter’s year.   As Secretary he took the brunt of finding us a new hotel and in evacuating our Cossack equipment, etc. from the Burlington Hotel.   Thanks too to Alan Edinborough, Janet Grist and her husband Ray for help with getting our stuff out and storing it in their own houses.   Incidentally, we found that the amplifier for our PA system had disappeared from amongst our goods and chattels but unfortunately there was no way of finding out who might have taken it. 

I still find it difficult to believe how we were misled by the Burlington Hotel after the Shearings take-over with the increases we would have to pay, the withdrawal of facilities, etc. leaving us with no alternative but to pull out.   But, that’s water under the bridge now.

Our flags and photographs will be displayed at our new venue and we look forward to the future.

Before I finish I want to say thanks to Eddie Gillam for the support he has given me over the last 10 years.   His availability at Eastbourne and help with any carpentry we needed has been invaluable.   Unfortunately Eddie will not be at our reunion in April so I can’t thank him in person.   So, thank you Eddie.









George
Membership Matters
Membership

We are sorry to report that 4 of our shipmates - Shipmates Leadbetter, Redman and Knott of L03 and Shipmate Hamlet of D57 - have passed over the bar since our last newsletter.   Their obituaries are given below.   Although not members of the Association, obituaries are also given for Lt. Cdr. R.W. Herbert Smith (D57 1945-46) and Harry Dodd (D57 1951-54) both of whom have recently passed away.   

During the same period we have gained eight new members, whose details are given below, and who we warmly welcome:

S/M N.G. Bloomfield


A.B.


D57

1958-60

S/M E.E.G. Duly


A.B.


D57

1947-50

S/M R. Kitching



A.B. (RP2)
D57

1958-59

S/M W.S. Stafford


Mech.
1
D57

1951-54

Mr. N.A. Duncan


Associate Member   Son of the late C.Y. 






A.G. Duncan (D57 1958-60.

Mrs. B.E. Field



Associate Member
    Sister of the late 






Ldg.Sig. W.H. Elford (Survivor from L03).

Mr. R.F. Foster



Associate Member      SCC associate of 







S/M F. Cook (D57 1958-59).

The last new member is Mr. Noel Bevan, who was a 17-year old Ordinary Seaman on the SS Ashlea when she was captured and sunk by the Graf Spee.   He was subsequently imprisoned on the Altmark and rescued by HMS Cossack.   He thinks he may be the last alive of those rescued from the Altmark, many of whom perished in other ships lost during WWII.    He has been made an Honorary Member of the Association.   

Membership now stands at 277, made up as follows:


Full/Life Members

179   (20 L03, 159 D57)


Associate Members

  91


Honorary Members

    7


Total



277

____________________

Obituaries
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MAY THEY FIND A SAFE HARBOUR FOR EVER
____________________

A TRIBUTE TO RONNIE HERBERT SMITH

I first met Ronnie when, as two sub-lieutenants - he RN and I RNVR  - we joined HMS "Cossack" soon after VJ Day in 1945 and sailed for the Far East as part of the Commonwealth Garrison of Japan.   I soon developed an admiration for his professionalism in getting the ship ready for sea before our first lieutenant joined.   

We shared a cabin for the first year of that commission, surely a searching test of friendship!   And this was a friendship which endured for sixty years.

Ronnie had a great talent for fun.   He really enjoyed himself to the full.  We celebrated his 21st birthday in Malta.   It was epic in scale.  Ronnie had a mess bill that month which broke all previous records.

I have fondest memories, too, of evenings spent in his delightful restaurant in Putney

Well done, Ronnie, you lived life to the full and enriched the lives of so many of us.

Farewell.   Hugh

Hugh Walker - 11 January 2006

_________________________________________________________________

Other matters
Just a reminder.   Subscriptions for the year 1st May 2006 to 30th April 2007 should be paid by 30th April 2006.   A payment form will be enclosed with this newsletter for those who wish to pay their subscription and to order tickets for our Cash Prize draw (details given in the item on Reunion 2006).

_________________________________________________________________

Visit to London by the King & Queen of Norway

In the last newsletter we mentioned that we had been asked to send in names of those who would like to attend a reception to be given by the visiting King and Queen of Norway.   At that time we knew that Larry Hazell had received an invitation but not whether others had.   However, we now know that David Broom (L03 1939-41) also got an invitation.   Both attended and reports are given below.

My invitation to Buckingham Palace - 25th October 2005
A letter from Mr. John Spencer LVO arrived on September 27th stating “you are invited to Buckingham Palace to meet the Duke of Edinburgh, the King and Queen of Norway and the Crown Prince of Norway”.   The invitation was to celebrate the 60th anniversary of the liberation of Norway, which was occupied by the Nazis from 1940 to 1945.   The personnel that were invited to the Palace were those from the three services  who had taken part in the Norwegian Campaign 1940.   Decorations could be worn with a lounge suit for the occasion.   Travelling by coach, I was met at Victoria by my close friend, Mr. Forbes Wilson and two other friends who were in a chauffeur driven car  ready to convey us all to the Palace.   Police at the Palace gates checked us and the car swung into the palace grounds.   We parked, the five of us got out and were immediately surrounded by people who asked, “Can we take your photograph”.   There were clicks and flashes and “thank you’s” which lasted about 15 minutes.   We were then shown into a large plush drawing room, where footmen brought tea, sandwiches and a variety of fancy cakes.

We had a very enjoyable time, with lots of hand-shaking, chatting to various individuals.   At around six o’clock the King, Queen and Crown Prince of Norway and the Duke of Edinburgh entered the room.   “Good evening”, said the Duke.   I found him to be very likeable.   Initially I looked into his face and said, “You can’t be ….. you look like him, yeas you are him.   Do you remember we trained together on HMS Wildfire at Sheerness, Isle of Sheppey”, to which he replied, “You’re winding me up!”.   He handled my medals.   “Where did you steal these from?”, he joked.   “From my next door neighbour”, I replied.   He laughed heartily and retorted, “You bounder”.   Prior to my visit I rang the British Embassy in Oslo and offered their majesties two paintings that I had done on my visit to Namsos in May 2005, depicting Norway after the occupation.   After enquiries the assistant said that they would be accepted most graciously.

I was approached by a palace official who stated it was time for the presentations and led me to where the King & Queen of Norway and the Duke were standing, whereupon I took my position in front of them.   “Your majesty, it is a great honour to present you with these two works of art depicting Namsos”.   He thanked me and the applause from the surrounding guests filled me with pride.   I spoke to the King about fishing in Namsos fjord and the 1906 Cadillac he used on Royal visits.   The Queen thanked me for the gift and said that they would be hung in their palace.   I replied that that meant more to me than receiving twenty thousand pounds.

As we were driven back to Victoria, I felt a great sense of honour and relief that the day had passed so perfectly.










Shipmate Larry Hazell
The following was published first in the Autumn 2005 edition of the Christchurch Sailing Club News, a club of which David Broom is a member.

CLUB’S UNSUNG NAVAL WAR HERO

MEETS KING OF NORWAY

One of the club's most experienced cruising members, David Broom (photo right), has often written of his sailing exploits. But apart from confiding in a few close friends he kept quiet about his most momentous days at sea - until his role in some of World War II's most famous Naval engagements dramatically broke surface.   He finally revealed himself in his true colours - or rather medals - when members gathered to honour the Navy's greatest hero, Vice Admiral Horatio Nelson, at their Trafalgar Night celebration.   Who would have guessed that they would find themselves also honouring one of their own when they teamed David was one of the crew of the destroyer, HMS Cossack, which gained early fame in World War II by audaciously liberating 299 Allied merchant sailors from their "prison" ship, the German supply tanker Altmark?   Their own ships had been sunk in the South Atlantic by the Admiral Graf Spee and they had been first taken aboard the enemy battleship.

The action formed part of the Narvick Encounters off the Norwegian coast in which eight German destroyers were sunk in the fjords in a single night.   No less than King Harald of Norway honoured the Cossack's heroism when he met David and other survivors at a reception at Buckingham Palace a few weeks ago marking the 60 anniversary of his country's Liberation from the huge German force which had occupied Norway throughout the war.  Hitler's troops left a particularly nasty taste in the mouth by razing almost every Norwegian town to the ground north of the Arctic Circle before retreating.   The Cossack, whose Altmark boarding party coined the famous phrase, "It's OK. The Navy's here", as they opened the hatches to the prison holds, continued her war career until October 1941 when she was torpedoed while escorting a slow, UK-bound convoy from Gibraltar. Her captain and 158 officers and men were killed and a further 29 were injured.   David survived by being aft on gunnery duty when the torpedo struck forward of the bridge. The survivors abandoned ship, taking to Carley floats but, when the destroyer refused to sink, went back aboard and spent three days trying to save her - even fighting off a German air attack with their remaining guns.   They managed to get the engines running astern but Cossack could not make enough speed.   A tug was on its way from Gibraltar but the weather worsened and David and the other survivors were taken off for the night.   The most famous of the Tribal Class of destroyers slipped beneath the waves the following day.   

Able Seamen Broom had earlier had enough sense of history to recover the ship's proud but tattered Ensign from the 1940 engagements and has kept it safe ever since - an enduring link to all those shipmates he lost.   For the flag to be displayed in the clubroom on the Trafalgar night could not have been more appropriate because it was at his famous 1805 Battle that Nelson ordered his fleet for the first time to fight under the White Ensign, rather than the Red, so that the British ships would be more conspicuous and avoid mistakenly engaging each other in the smoke and confusion of the fighting.   Cossack's old Colour also accompanied David and his daughter Gale to Buckingham Palace. Trust the plain-talking Duke of Edinburgh, who was with King Harold and Norway's Crown Prince Haakon, to say to him:  "You nicked that". True, because the old seadog recalled how, after the Battle of Narvik, a new Ensign was hoisted on the Cossack and the old one was simply left lying on top of a locker. "I decided to look after it," he grinned.   David was one of 20 Cossack survivors to be invited to the Royal reception proudly wearing his campaign medals and Cossack Association tie. "The King shook hands with me. I showed him the White Ensign and told him how I acquired it. He was very interested and we spoke for about five minutes," said David. "I also spoke to a young woman who introduced herself as the British Ambassador to Norway. She was very pleasant."   

But five minutes was nowhere near long enough for the King to hear of all of David's experiences on the Cossack, which he joined as a Boy Seaman at Malta in September, 1939.   She was involved in many other actions as well as Narvik and the Altmark, including the Battle of the Atlantic, two Malta convoys, and the sinking of the Bismarck.   "During the sinking we did a torpedo night attack and claimed one hit," recalled David.

In an account of the destroyer's sinking in the last Cossack Association newsletter he wrote: “As time went on it became a case of wondering when, rather than if, her time would run out. So when the torpedo struck at 2337 on October 23, 1941, it was not unexpected and my immediate reaction was one of intense relief that I had survived, and then of sorrow for my shipmates who had not."
____________________

Our thanks to Larry and David for their reports.

In a letter sent by David with the Christchurch Sailing Club News, he mentioned that the Duke of Edinburgh suggested that the ensign should be donated to the National Maritime Museum of which he is a trustee.   David says however that he intends to leave it to his son.

He also mentioned that he was going in to hospital a couple of days later to have his gall bladder removed.   Hope all went well David.

_________________________________________________________________

Reunion 2006

The special newsletter put out in December gave you, our members, a few problems to consider but, with 120 persons now booked into the hotel, it’s glad to know that quite a few of you still have a sense of adventure!

On the whole, we hope that the reunion will follow the same format as we have had over the last eight or so years except, of course, that George will not be trying to dragoon you into taking a spell at car park marshalling duties.   The main difference will be that there will be no church parade.   The C of E church is some way away from the hotel, we do not have contact with a local band to lead us and, without local Worthing guidance, we’ve been unable to find a suitable place for a march past.   Getting council and police agreement would also have to follow.   In the circumstances therefore it has been decided that for this year there will be no parade.

We would ask that as many as possible of those attending the reunion be there by 11.00 on the Saturday (8th April) to attend the AGM.   We need to thrash out just what we want to do, how we do it and who is going to do it, for future reunions.   So, if you can, be there.   Your view counts.

Entertainment is being provided on both the Friday and Saturday evenings in the Devonshire Room which is reached through the bar lounges (one non-smoking and one smoking) to the right of the reception area.   This large room, which has a dance floor, will be available to us throughout the weekend.   Meals, including our formal dinner on the Saturday, will be taken in the Dining Room which is off to the left of reception.   The bar will be open 24 hours a day for residents!

A Games Room is available in the basement with two full size billiard/snooker tables, a pool table, a table tennis table and one of those table football games.

The AGM will take place in the Cissbury Room and the archive display will be set up in the Chanctonbury Room opposite.   Both these rooms are on the first floor, a short walk along a corridor from the lifts.   In case you are wondering where those names came from, they are named after the ancient Rings of West Sussex.

Those of you who have already booked their hotel accommodation  have already paid their deposit.   On receipt of the balance, as some of you know who have now paid in full, you will receive a dinner ticket for each person attending.   These tickets are not entry tickets, you will already have paid and be entitled anyway.   However, they are numbered and all the numbers will be entered into a draw for the Door Prize.

For those who wish to attend the dinner but not stay at the hotel, please complete the details on the Payment Form which will be enclosed with this newsletter and send it, with your cheque to the Secretary.

The successful Cash Prize Raffle is being run again this year with a First Prize of £100, a Second Prize of £50 and four Third Prizes of £25 each.   Tickets will cost £1 each and will not be on sale at the reunion, only by mail.   To purchase tickets, please fill in your requirements on the Payment Form and send it in.   The draw will be held at the reunion after dinner on Saturday evening.   Winners present will be given their cheques and those not present will receive them by post.

As always, donations of items for the main raffle will be welcomed and arrangements will be made for them be handed in at Reception for safe keeping.   We hope that Les and Jean Taylor who organise it and the ladies who usually help out with the sale of tickets will be willing to do so again please.   Tickets will be on sale from Friday evening and the draw will take place in the Devonshire sometime during the evening after dinner.   The appropriate number of winning tickets, depending upon the number of donated items, will be drawn in one go and the winning numbers posted on a board afterwards.   Tickets can then be checked against the board and winners can collect their prizes from Les or Jean.

Most of you attending will know the basic routine but, since it is a new venue and for the benefit of those attending for the first time, the programme will be as below.   If you are attending for the first time, please don’t be shy.   Introduce yourself and, if you are looking for someone in particular, just ask.

Friday 7th April 2006

A busy day for settling in, setting up and, most importantly, renewing old friendships.   Volunteers willing to help with setting up will be appreciated and should contact George Toomey or Alan Edinborough.

Dinner will be served in the dining room between 1830 and 2045.   If you are likely to be late in arriving and will miss dinner, please let the hotel know (Tel. No. 01903 236103) and ask them to arrange for something to be available to you on arrival.

The bar will be open of course and entertainment will be provided during the evening in the Devonshire Room.   So, take time to relax after travelling, catch up on old times and the latest happenings with your friends.   Try to make time too to browse around the latest display of photographs and other memorabilia put together by our hard-working Archivist, Keith Batchelor, in the 1st Floor Chanctonbury Room.

If you’ve any time left, have a look at the Seating Plan for Saturday’s dinner.   Find out where you and your guests will be sitting.   The board will be displayed in the Devonshire Room.

Saturday 8th April 2006

Breakfast will be served in the dining room from 0700 until 0945, with time for a stroll along the sea shore before the AGM.   No doubt the ladies will be keen to take advantage of the excellent shopping facilities which are close by.

The AGM will commence at 1100 sharp.   Up Spirits will be piped on completion.   Rum, with an alternative of white wine for the ladies, will be issued in the Devonshire Room.

The afternoon will be free for zizzing, shopping, or whatever you fancy.    

Members and guests should assemble in the bar lounges or the Devonshire Room for pre-dinner drinks at about 1830 and take their places in the dining room by 1900.

It had been hoped to have Mr. Noel Bevan, the one rescued from the Altmark, as our honoured guest but as he will be in Spain and not returning until the 12th April that cannot be so.   Shep Woolley’s agent said he was completely booked up so our after dinner speaker remains a mystery at present.

The President, Sir James Eberle, and the Chairman and Mrs Toomey will process into the dining room at 1900.   Members and guests should remain standing until the Grace has been said.   This year it will be said by Shipmate Peter Hampstead.   After the Grace all should be seated and dinner will be served.

Wine will be provided with dinner on the basis of three bottles (2 white and 1 red) for each 12 persons.   Any extra drinks required must be signed for and will be charged to your room.   Please remember to reserve sufficient for the Loyal Toast at the end of the dinner.

The Loyal Toast will be taken after coffee has been served.   It will be taken standing, not seated as is allowed in HM ships.   After the toast, our Chairman, George Toomey, will no doubt say a few words, followed by the President, Admiral Eberle.

On conclusion of the speeches the draw for the Door Prize will take place and the prize presented.

The President and those at the top table will then lead out from the dining room to the Devonshire Room, where the remainder of the evening’s activities will take place.   Music for dancing and/or easy listening will be available there and during the course of the evening the raffle draws will be held.

The menu for your dinner will be:

Cream of Vegetable Soup infused with herbs

*****

Cold Salmon Mayonnaise Platter

*****

Roast Farm Fresh Chicken & Savoury Stuffing

Or 
Vegetarian Puff Pastry Parcel

Served with a selection of vegetables

*****

Apple Pie & Custard

*****

Fresh Coffee & Mints

Those who wish to have the vegetarian alternative, or are unable to have either of the main courses, should give their names or arrange alternatives with Reception no later than mid-day on the Saturday.   If you will not be arriving until later, please either telephone the hotel or ask the Secretary (Peter Harrison) to do so on your behalf.

Sunday 9th April 2006

Breakfast will be served in the dining room between 0800 and 0945.

Since there will be no church parade this year, those wishing to attend church should make their way independently to that of their choice.   We will try to arrange for a map showing those of each denomination to be available at the hotel.

There will be no organised Association activity this day.

Reunion - General Matters

Car Parking.   On the road outside the hotel, Steyne, parking is limited to 2 hours if using the Pay & Display tickets available from machines.   However, using the voucher system stay there can be longer, all the time if necessary, providing of course that you can find a place..   Vouchers are available at Reception in the hotel and cost £4 for a full day (9.00am to 6.00pm) or £3 for a half day (9.00am to 12.00am or 12.00 to 6.00 pm) and must be displayed in the car.   Parking there outside those times is of course free.

The nearest car park (NCP) is the High Street one, which is exactly 200 paces from the hotel.   On a Wednesday recently, between 11am and 3pm, there were more than 150 free spaces available.   Parking there can be by time as normal or long term tickets can be obtained for 24 hours (£10) or 7 days (£25).   To obtain long term tickets, take your ticket at the barrier on entry and then, when leaving the car park on foot, go to the payment machine, insert your ticket and select “Long Term” and pay the required amount by cash or credit card.

Dress.   The accepted dress for the formal dinner will be blazer and flannels, or a lounge suit.   Ties are expected.   Medals may be worn.

Other.   If you require any other information about the reunion please telephone either the Chairman, George Toomey, or the Secretary, Peter Harrison

If for any reason you have to cancel your attendance at the reunion, please telephone the Secretary  (01252-613052 until Wednesday 5th April, then at the hotel 01903-236103).

_______________________________________________________

Friends


A wife didn’t come home one night.   The following morning the husband asked where she had been.   She replied that she had stayed overnight with a friend.   The husband rang 10 of her friends and asked each one if she had stayed with them.   One of them confirmed that she had indeed stayed there.

The husband stayed out one night and gave his wife a similar story, in that he had stayed with a mate.   So the wife rang 10 of his friends.   8 of them confirmed that he had stayed the night with them, and the other 2 said that he was still there!

_______________________________________________________

I was There!   Where?

By Alec Kellaway

Part 5

Chapter Five - Coastal Forces


A few weeks were spent in Portsmouth doing various jobs and fire watching on duty nights. One fire watching evening I was given some forty or more ratings to take to various buildings in Portsmouth docks after detailing these men around the buildings I was left with the Naval museum as my fire watching area, what an eerie place to be in.   On another night I took a detail to fire watch in Portsmouth’s Kingston prison which was empty as all the inmates had been evacuated.   The building was so large that with only about eight of us on duty in various sections we were all glad when morning saw us back in barracks. 


I was then transferred to Stamshaw Camp just outside Portsmouth; this was a temporary set of buildings to take the overflow from the main barracks.


Here I became a big noise as all the other Leading Stokers were of acting rate and seniority was very important in the Navy.   When we fell in for our daily instructions I was left until last, normally getting an easy number.   One morning I was given about 10 or 12 masseurs to go and dig over a piece of land that the Wrens wanted to cultivate for a vegetable patch - dig for victory being the slogan.   A look at the ground convinced me that it was too hard for men who had to massage injured personnel but when I reported my thoughts to the regulating office all I got was to try our best and that was that. 


I was suddenly recalled to RNB as I was to be drafted.   On arrival at barracks I had a quick medical and was told I would be leaving for Esher the next day.   Puzzled about this I was told it was for an engine course for high-speed petrol engines. The trip by train was very short as Esher was near the Thames. The draft was taken to an establishment run by Railton Cars who were doing the instruction on this type of engine. The engines were American Hall Scotts which were being fitted into different types of Fairmile motor launches. These launches being fabricated and built in many yards around the world. The launches were very multi-purpose coming as motor torpedo boats, motor gunboats, air sea rescue and anti-submarine warfare, though there were many other variations later on.


The trainees at Railton were given a fortnight’s course which was very intensive, giving the trainees the know how to maintain the running of the engines and carry out simple repairs. This stood me very well on my first motor launch.   We trainees were also given information regarding the construction of the boats and knowledge about the water tanks and fuel storage. It was while at Esher that I heard about the loss of the Hood, 24th May 1941.   A fine ship and a good crew lost in a few minutes.   I felt very sad about this, remembering my early days on her. 


At the end of the course I was recalled to RNB and put in charge of a draft going to Fort William in Scotland.   The draft consisted of ordinary seamen and stokers. We were to be given instructions in each other’s disciplines.   In case of an emergency there would be some knowledge of other’s work systems.   This would enable a crew to survive; seamen could man the engines, stokers could man the guns and take the helm also simple wireless and signalling along with basic navigation.   Most of the draft were men called up for hostilities only. I was probably the only time serving rating in the draft. 


The journey to Fort William was long and tedious. Portsmouth to London Waterloo, Waterloo to Kings Cross, Kings Cross to Edinburgh and Edinburgh to Fort William.   The train from Kings Cross to Edinburgh stopped at Crewe and there we managed to get a drink and sandwich.   On leaving Crewe it was found that one of the draft was missing.   This was a puzzler as I was in charge and had lost a man.   There was nothing I could do until our arrival at Edinburgh, when I would have to report to the naval patrol office that I had lost a man. The train pulled into Edinburgh and to my amazement there was my missing sailor, he had caught another train from Crewe and arrive before us -  a big sigh of relief. 


At Fort William we were taken out daily in a motor launch and took over different boat operations to give us confidence in each other.   There was no examination at the end. One thing that was missing was instruction in cooking.   On ML’s and small craft the provision and cooking of meals was left to anyone of the crew who felt capable.   It must be taken into account that the crew would be very small on any coastal force craft.   On my first ML the crew consisted of two officers, one leading seaman coxswain, one leading motor mechanic, one leading stoker, two stokers, three seamen and one telegraphist.   One of the stokers was very proficient in that he could help the telegraphist out with his duties.   Myself, I could carry out the coxswain’s duties and assisted in gun maintenance.   When it came to cooking we were fortunate in that our telegraphist, whose secondary duty was to act as batman to the officers, was also a reasonable cook.


Anyhow, to get back to Fort William, after two weeks the draft I took up was on its way to Brixham in Devon to pick up our respective boats.   However there was a change of control in the draft, I was no longer in charge.   It had been that the ordinary seamen I had taken to Fort William had all been rated up to Leading Seamen as they were going to be processed through King Alfred’s Naval establishment as Royal Naval Volunteer Reserve officers.   So  a Leading Seaman, being senior to a Leading Stoker, I lost my charge.


If the journey from Portsmouth to Fort William was arduous the move from Fort William to Brixham was even more so.   We had to change trains five times before arrival at Brixham, lugging our kit with us.   We arrived at Brixham in the early evening and then had to find someone who wanted us.   After a lot of flapping around a naval officer was found who would be responsible while we stayed in Brixham.   He had to then contact private houses that would take us in as lodgers.   I was found a very comfortable digs with two elderly people and the meals were very good.   Each day we had to present ourselves to the office for instructions.   Each day we would be sent away to report on the next day.   This went on for a few days until one morning six of us were told to be ready with our kit to go by train to Appledore in North Devon. 


We were met at Appledore by our future commanding officer, Lieutenant D. Booth RNVR, who told us that our boat was ML 279 but we could not live aboard at the moment as living accommodation had not been finished.   We were to be accommodated in Appledore Town Hall, which had been taken over by the RAF as a billet for their air sea rescue launch crew. We crew members got on very well with the airmen.   The food was excellent and every day the corporal cook would go to the nearby aerodrome and pick up the daily rations. On his return he would prepare very good meals.   It was a pity that we would have to leave! 


The day came when we could live on board our boat and it was a real surprise to us. The messes on the main fleet ships were really cramped but here on 279 we had good living space.   There were enough bunks and mess tables for about 14 persons plus a double cabin for the coxswain and motor mechanic.   The two officers were accommodated aft in a reasonable sized wardroom, which was also their sleeping quarters.   One of the main drawbacks was the supply of fresh water.   The water tanks capacity was about 3 tons; this was adequate if the boat was on short journeys but proved inadequate for us at later dates.   Our time at Appledore was spent in getting familiar with various aspects of the boat and we received very valuable assistance from the boat builders.   The crew were astounded on our first sight of 279 when it was noticed that the wooden hull was covered in copper sheeting.   This told us that the boat was going into tropical waters.   It was also noticed that there were five large tanks on deck. Two each side of the boat and one across the deck behind the engine room hatch. We were told that each tank could hold 500 gallons of petrol with our main tanks holding 1500 gallons.   We could go a long way and we did!


Apart from getting to know the boat there was very little for us to do apart from cleaning and discussing our future.   An episode I clearly remember was taking our 1st Lieutenant in the dinghy across the River Torridge from Appledore to Instow.   In itself, not a difficult task; the crossing from Appledore was no problem but on the return journey the tide had started to ebb and with great difficulty I managed to reach the boatyard slipway many yards from 279. It was fortunate that I could walk around from the slipway pulling the dinghy through the water back to 279.   In the first instance I had visions of being swept out into the Bristol Channel as the tide was ebbing very fast, but luck was on my side.


The time approached when 279 had her trials and our stay in Appledore was over.   We then returned to Brixham for crew training in anti-submarine warfare and with much speculation among the crew regarding our destination. We had done our depth charge exercises, our armament exercises and it was now a waiting period when our CO came aboard said half the crew were to go on 7 days leave and the remainder afterwards.   Still no idea where we were going.   It fell that I was in the first batch for leave.   I knew that our coxswain Tony Bostock had saved his rum ration and had about seven tots in a bottle - an illegal practice -I asked him if I could have this and I would let him have my ration on our normal return to duties. He agreed to this and I went on leave with his bottle of rum which I thoroughly enjoyed, but alas for Tony, on the day I went on board after my leave I shook hands with him as he was leaving for his officers course and we never met again.   Our new coxswain arrived and 279 was sent around to Oreston, near Plymouth to be raised out of the water for under water inspection.


To get our rations and stores it entailed travelling by road to Plymouth and it was necessary to get transport from the navy pool at Plymouth.  The first trip to be done, getting rations and some engine spare which meant going into Devonport Dockyard, I was given a time to expect this transport.   The transport arrived on time and to our surprise it was a big American Hudson limousine what luxury for common sailors.


One lunch time a few of us with nothing to do went for a beer in the nearest pub, without permission to leave the boat.   On arrival at the pub we went into the lounge bar only to find our C.O. in there.   This was a shock to us and we beat a hasty retreat into the public bar, had a pint then returned to the boat.   Not long after our return the C.O. sent for the coxswain and said “that we were not to leave a bar because he was there as we were entitled to drink in the same bar as him while on shore”.   Our coxswain thanked him and we all breathed a sigh of relief  because we could have been put on a charge for being off the boat without permission.


We later left the shipyard at Oreston and went into the Devonport Dockyard to complete our storing and getting extra stores for our unknown destination.   Life was generally very normal for us but Plymouth and Devonport were being heavily bombed by German bombers and suffered badly although all the drama missed us.

To be continued

Alec’s adventures in ML’s and into an African saga continue in the next issue of the newsletter.

_______________________________________________________ 

The Perfect Sheldon

 A man walks to 5th Ave. & 42nd St. in New York City during a downpour and somehow manages to get a taxi immediately. He gets into the taxi and the cabbie says,   "Perfect timing. You're just like Sheldon."

"Who?"

"Sheldon Cohen. There's a guy who did everything right. Like my cab being vacant during a rainstorm.   It would have happened like that for Sheldon every single time."

"Well, no one is perfect. There are always a few clouds over everybody", stated the passenger.

"Not Sheldon," said the cabbie. "He was a terrific athlete. He could have gone on the pro tour in tennis. He could golf with the pros. He sang like an opera baritone and danced like a Broadway star.   Handsome and sophisticated, more than Cary Grant.   He had a better body than Arnold in his prime.   He was something!

"Somehow Sheldon just knew exactly how to make women happy", the cabbie continued.   "He had a memory like a computer.   Could remember everybody's birthday.   He knew all about wine, which fork to eat with.   He could fix anything. Not like me.   I change a fuse, and the whole neighbourhood
blacks out."

"Wow, incredible, no wonder you remember him!", said the passenger.

"Well, I never actually met Sheldon", admitted the cabbie.

"Then how do you know so much about him?", asked the passenger.

"After he died, I married his wife."

_______________________________________________________

A Sailor’s Dream – Part 3

By Ken Satterthwaite

If I haven’t bored the pants off you yet and my only reader is still out there, ‘Read On’.


1959 dawned and winter turned to early spring.  The boat had completed her refit, we stored her up ready for the coming season, what came out went back, to my surprise.  The refit had entailed some minor modifications, the mast had been shortened; the coal burning cooker had been removed and replaced with an oil burning one. What a technological break through that was, we had to become stokers to be able to flash it up.  Joking aside, it was a lot easier to get going and get hot, so early morning starts when you were chef disappeared.   The replacements joined, including the new skipper who was a Lieutenant Commander. What a character he turned out to be, but more about him later.


We were all glad to be back onboard and away from barrack life and looking forward to the season.   I was now regarded as an experienced member of the crew.   So we sailed from Sheerness to our new base, which was to be Ramsgate for the whole of the season.    ‘Wow’, what a season this was going to be.


As we left Sheerness we were joined by the three new shiney, white from top-to-tail boats in the squadron. Owing to the fact that we were the slowest and oldest boat, we took up ‘Tail end Charlie’ as we steamed line ahead to Ramsgate. As they were bigger and had more crew, they had the luxury of a proper chef, mind you I would rather be on my boat than the new ones.


We all arrived at Ramsgate and secured up for the night and it became like big ship routine, as we had the squadron leader in the ‘Echo’, she being senior boat, and we had to conform.   Though within a few days they disappeared and left us to our own devices. 


The survey season got off to a good start, though we had a two-hour run from Ramsgate to the survey area and the same back, and this is where one of the quirks of our skipper came to light.    The boat had a buzzer system from the bridge /wheelhouse to the living quarters.     A signalling device had been established.   One sound on the buzzer ‘Skipper required on the bridge’, two ‘all hands on deck for entering/leaving harbour or other duties’, three ‘emergency’ and four, which the new skipper introduced, ‘Close down to NBCD state 1’.  We had one watertight door and the forward access ladder just had a hatch on it.    We could not have created an airtight citadel anywhere in the boat nor did we have a cleansing station or pre-wetting, let alone personal protection.     I do not think the Russians regarded us as a threat, unless you count the Very pistol, yet the skipper had us exercising this procedure at regular intervals on our way to the survey area.    So much for ‘work-up’.


Life was pretty good as we were getting settled into a routine, finding out all the best places for drinking and talent in Ramsgate, and awaiting the influx of holidaymakers.    As before the skipper and the senior rates went weekend much as before, Ramsgate had a fast train service to London.    We the junior rates, were therefore left to our own devices over the weekends, though at least one of us had to stay onboard for security, also more often than not we were on the outer harbour, which was tidal, so ropes had to be attended to as there was a large tidal fall.


The next incident happened after we had been in Ramsgate for few weeks.    As we left Ramsgate one morning for the survey area it was foggy, and, bearing in mind we had only mark one eyeballs to see with, a lookout was closed up on the bridge.     I was down in the mess forward when suddenly the buzzer sounded three times.     I clambered up the for’ard hatch and just as I put my head up I saw the grey side of a ship appear about ten yards away, our engines at that stage were going full astern.   But it was to late - we hit her and the front end of our bow, just above the water line, peeled back like a banana.    We had hit a coaster, the 400-ton ‘Jan Brons’, which only suffered superficial damage.    We were still afloat, though our toilet was open to the world; we limped back to Ramsgate, shipping in a little water on the way.     Once back alongside I had the unenviable job, as I was duty, of pumping the water out of what was left of the fore-peak with a stirrup pump.    No run ashore for me that night.

A couple of days later, after putting a temporary patch on the bow, we sailed back to Sheerness and went into dry-dock for repairs.     This was to take some considerable time, being a carvel built wooden hulled boat; the bow had to be stripped back further than the damage.    It was subsequently decided, as we were going to be in dock for some considerable time Easter leave should be taken, and the majority of the crew were to have the first two weeks leaving only two onboard.  I think I volunteered as one to remain and the other one was called ‘Darky’, for obvious reasons, though as I have said before I cannot remember names.


During this time in dock we lived on board with very little facilities, all welfare was on the dockside and we had to walk to ‘Wildfire’ for our food one at a time, as somebody had to be onboard at all times.    One of us could go ashore at night, but as I said before ‘Sheerness’ was not a ‘Metropolis’ so drinking on your own soon got boring.  With only two of us onboard we ran our own routine as long as the ensign was up on time in the morning, as officially we were still in commission, nobody bothered us.  The dockyard maties, who were working on us, were very obliging on this, as they would do it for us; else we would have had to get out of our bunks wouldn’t we?

I can remember that was one of the longest and boring two weeks of my life.  I think ‘Darky’ and I played all the card games we could think of and even started cheating each other at them.  I must admit though that during those two weeks we did take a chance once, by locking the boat up to go to a party which one of the Docky’s was throwing for his daughter.  So coxswain if you ever read this, try charging me now.


Time moved on and the rest returned from leave, and as soon as one of them returned we both went ashore and had a good drink and met a couple of girl who were on holiday and staying at caravan site in Leysdown –on-Sea. Needless to say we had to walk back from there, some fifteen miles, in the early hours, disappointed. 


After our leave, the boat was still not ready, so we were kicking our heels around Sheerness for some time, but it was during this period I reached the grown up age of ‘Twenty One’ and changed from ‘Under Age’ (UA) to ‘Grog’ (G), which meant I could draw my tot, which as I said earlier was one & one, what a way to be introduced to the glory of your first own tot.


Spring turned to summer and we finally sailed back to Ramsgate where the holiday season was in full swing.   We soon settled back into the routine of surveying and enjoying the local attractions of Ramsgate in the evenings and weekends.   We also had a few nights in Whitstable, as we were working off the north coast of Kent.   I was learning the art of using a sextant and plotting it on a chart and other intricate arts of survey recorder's skills, which along with my cooking, was certainly adding to my CV.   Life was pretty good, I must say.


As I mentioned earlier our skipper was a bit of an odd ball for example.  I smoked in those far off days, as did the majority of the crew.   Each month the Coxswain would issue us with our five blue liner cigarette coupons we would then give him the money for our five hundred cigarettes and he would get them off the skipper, who had them locked away in his cabin.     As it was a regular routine and the issue did not last a month, before we sailed each morning we would ensure we had enough cigarettes for the day.  On the day of issue we would not bother, as we knew we would have our monthly issue.   On this particular day we did not bother to get any cigarettes ashore as we had two hours steaming to the area, so we though the issue would be made before we started surveying, well dream on.    The morning drifted on and we all ran out of cigarettes, also the skipper smoked the last two in his packet.     By mid morning we were all gasping and searching high and low for one, even reverting to butt ends.     The skipper left the bridge at about 1030 and we thought he was going to do it then, but low and behold, he returned to the bridge with a further five cigarettes in his Players packet and they had a blue line down them.     He made us wait until we stopped for lunch before he did the issue, I’m sure he knew what he was doing.


The final incident, which warrants me including it, happened one lovely sunny afternoon as we were surveying off the north coast of Kent.     Our route took us across sandbanks, where we had observed seals basking at low tide the previous days.      All of a sudden we felt and heard the boat sliding across the sand.   The engines were put astern but to no avail, the coxswain then told us to all jump up and down on the fore-end whilst the engines were put full astern again that did not achieve anything, we were stuck hard and fast, plus the fact the tide was ebbing rapidly.     Luckily we carried a number of long lengths of 4x4 timber and we set about shoring the boat up so that she would not topple over.   By the time this had been completed the boat was high and dry and that was where we were destined to stay until the water returned some many hours later.  We were left with nothing to do therefore we decided to enjoy our un-scheduled make and mend by playing cricket on the sandbank.   The day wore on into night and eventually we re-floated, as it was late we anchored for the rest of the night in deeper water, little did some of us know an event was unfolding.   


Early, as dawn was breaking, we heard a loud hailer calling the boats number.    With sleepy eyes we went onto the upper deck and there before us was the rest of the squadron, with the senior skipper on ‘Echo’ calling us through his loud hailer.   He was asking us if we were alright, as the reply was that we were, he then told us to follow him back to Ramsgate.   On arrival there the skipper went over to the senior boat to make his report, the following morning he left the boat carrying his sword etc, returning the next morning collected his kit and we never saw him again.


It was alleged that when we ran aground he would not signal Nore Command, as he had to transmit through North Foreland Radio Station, which is a private station, and would therefore have cost the Admiralty (MOD now) money. Also it was alleged that he insisted that our radio should be switched off all night to conserve power.    As we were only a day running boat this had caused alarm bells to ring, resulting in the remainder of the squadron searching for us all night.  The skipper left us for a new appointment shortly after this incident.


After he left a new skipper joined the boat, a Lieutenant of the South African Navy; who was a complete change from the previous skipper, with a much more relaxed attitude, as long as we got the job done.  


The rest of the survey season continued without incident and as summer turned to autumn then early winter we returned to Sheerness for the winter refit.  My time on board was coming to an end.  We de-stored the vessel again and handed her over to the dockyard and I received a draft chit to HMS Victory Barracks (HMS Nelson now).  As I travelled south after having had all my back leave, said farewell to some good shipmates, with a full set of kit I reflected on the last couple of years and the fact of my original dream and how it had been fulfilled in a different way.  As you can imagine it was one of the best drafts I was to have in the navy, which is why I can recall so much of the events that took place.


My thoughts were bought sharply back to the present by David as he said shall we go aboard, I replied it would be great to walk her decks again as the boat laying alongside in Portsmouth Harbour was the one I had served on and been re named ‘MEDUSA’.  What a walk into the past that was, I could not clamber up and down the narrow hatches as fast as I could when I was younger and thinner but it was a journey of memories I took as I clambered aboard.  As I squeezed down the forward hatch my memory went back to the collision and as I descended down I saw the heads come bathroom, my thoughts wandered to the nights we would dhobey and shower, ready to get in our civvies to hit the high lights of Ramsgate.  The galley is not what it used to be, though I think there are plans to refit it to as it was, when finance becomes available. The echo sounder where I spent many an hour has also gone, but the vessel will still be HMSDML3516 in my mind. 

After I left in 1959 I lost contact with her, but later on I did hear that she was re-allocated to the Survey School when it moved to Devonport, subsequently being renamed ‘HMS Medusa’, where she operated for a number of years.  

The present owner Mike Boyce has produced a fairly comprehensive history book of her life, in which he may wish to include some of my article when he reprints.

A Post script: After I joined Vicky Barracks it was not long before I got the fateful draft chit to Whale Island for my two’s course.   So I thought I would play my ‘Ace Card’ I requested to see my Divisional Officer (DO); the request was to change to the sub branch of survey recorder (SR).  As the skipper of the boat had recommended that I would make a good SR and it was on my service record sheet, in my innocence, I thought I had a chance, but dream on.    When I came up before my DO, who was a ‘thin ring gunner’, I explained my case, his reply was ‘I’m a gunner you’re going to be a gunner’, request denied, salute, right turn, quick march and off to Whaley I went, the rest is history.

I mentioned earlier that the Leading Hand I first encountered on Harwich Quay I was to meet up with later in my career.   Well I would like to share this unusual situation with you.       It was 1966 I was now a Petty Officer GI drafted to ‘HMS Fife’, still being built at Govan Yard in Scotland, I therefore had to be billeted in digs.      I was driven out to a suburb of Glasgow to a block of flats where a widow had rooms to rent, all in.     When I arrived she said that I would be sharing with another naval person, only for a couple of days though.      When I went into the room, he was standing there.  He was now a Chief SR and was about to join ‘HMS Scott’ that had just been completed.     As I said he was only in the digs a further couple of days and I never saw him again, but what a coincidence?


Finally, I attended a model exhibition just recently and what should I see but a model of a ML of the same class, fitted out with her wartime fitments.     This obviously generated my interest and I have subsequently bought the hull and fitments to make one of my own.      So hopefully sometime in the future I will have my own replica to revel in my memories.



The above recount of eighteen months in my life of 25 years in the RN was one of the happiest, which is why I think I can remember so much about it, I only wish I could remember names.  Though if any of my old shipmates read this, they I’m sure, will enlighten me.     

I hope you the reader have stayed the course and shared my dream, which although it was not as I envisaged in the first place, it turned out to be a happy experience.

There is a moral to this story  ‘ Don’t come to a hasty decisions on what you first see’

‘The End’

About the Author: I joined the navy at the boys training establishment HMS St Vincent in Gosport in 1954 after spending eighteen months on the TS Arethusa. In 1955 I went to sea and from then on I served on a number of ships and shore establishments, finally leaving the navy in 1978 as a Chief Petty Officer Gunnery Instructor (Ch Ops (M)).   After leaving the navy I joined British Waterways as their first Safety Adviser, retiring from there in 2000, then setting myself up as a Safety Consultant.   Ken Satterthwaite

_________________________________________________________________

The Old Farmer 


An old farmer in Georgia had owned a large farm for several years. He had a large pond in the back, fixed up nice; picnic tables, horseshoe courts, basketball court, etc. The pond was properly shaped and fixed up for swimming when it was built. 

One evening, the old farmer decided to go down to the pond as he hadn't been there for a while and look it over. As he neared the pond, he heard voices shouting and laughing with glee. As he came closer, he saw it was a bunch of young women skinny-dipping in his pond. He made the women aware of his presence and they all went to the deep end of the pond. 

One of the women shouted to him, "We're not coming out until you leave!"   The old man replied, "I didn't come down here to watch you ladies swim naked or make you get out of the pond naked. I'm just here to feed the alligator."

That’s it folks.   Be careful out there.

Shipmate S. Leadbetter





Stan Leadbetter joined Cossack (L03) as a Boy Seaman 1st Class (Bugler) in1940 and subsequently was a survivor from the sinking in October 1941.





Stan died on 3rd December 2004 but we didn’t learn about it until October 2005 when his son opened an envelope containing our newsletter and realised that we had not been told.





Stan had not sent us details of his service so we can’t say what he did after Cossack.   Although a member since 2000, he didn’t attend any of the reunion and just lived quietly in Egremont, Cumbria.











Shipmate H. Redman





Harry Redman joined the R.N. in 1936 and served in Cossack (L03) from 1939 until she was sunk in 1941.   Harry, a Leading Seaman (LTO), was behind the after funnel at the time the torpedo struck, assisted in disarming the depth charges on the Quarterdeck before abandoning ship.   He was picked up by HMS Legion after spending 12 hours on a Carley float.





Harry left the Navy at the end of the war and worked as an Electrician for NHS hospitals in the Southampton area for the rest of his working life.





Harry died on 22nd December 2005 and his funeral service was held at Southampton Crematorium on 4th January 2006.   Our White Ensign was used to drape the coffin and Vice-President, Alan Edinborough, Shipmates Freddie Bath, Alec Kellaway and Peter Harrison attended and paid our respects to Harry and his surviving family.  





  




















Shipmate S.T. Knott





Steve Knott joined the Navy at HMS Collingwood in January 1941 as an Ordinary Seaman and, after training, joined Cossack (L03) in July 1941.   After surviving the sinking he returned to the UK and joined Excellent for training, leaving there as an Able Seaman (CR3) to join HMS Quorn.   The Quorn, a Hunt class destroyer, kept up the spirit by playing “A hunting we will go” over the tannoy whenever she put to sea.   Beside further training Excellent, Steve served almost two years in HMS Magpie and a shorter period in HMS Exmoor before his release in January 1946.





Steve worked at a local paper mill after his demob but then opened a fruit and vegetable shop, then a combined fruit & veg./wet fish shop.   Later ventures were into other shops, wet fish and fish and chips and, in later years, he had a mobile fish and chip van working both sides of the River Medway.





   Steve, who had been unwell for some time, died on 26th December 2005 and his funeral took place at the Medway Crematorium on 12th January 2006.   The White Ensign covered the coffin during the last journey and during the service.





Shipmates Lunn, Gaffney, Miller and Harrison attended the service and offered condolences, both personal and on behalf of the Association, to Steve’s widow Joan and to his surviving sons and daughters of his marriage to Joan and of his first wife. 























Shipmate R. Hamlet





Ron Hamlet, a member since 1994, joined the Navy at HMS St. George on 7th January 1942 as a Boy 2nd Class, becoming a Boy Telegraphist on 2nd April 1943.   After a period of training he joined the Anson in August 1943 and was specially rated Ordinary Telegraphist.   Spells in Golden Hind, Quadrant, Cerberus and Gould as a Telegraphist followed until he joined Cossack in the Far East in April 1946.   Ron’s further service included time in HM ships Marlin, Alacrity, Triumph, Relentless, Rocket and Centaur as well as shore time in Pembroke and Mercury.   He completed his 12 years C.S. engagement in July 1956 and left the RN as a P.O. Tel.             			         Continued on next page
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Civvy life obviously didn’t suit him and he rejoined in January 1957.   His sea time in the next ten years included two drafts to HMS Owen and one in London, interspersed with spells as an instructor in Ganges (twice) and in Mercury.   He went to pension in January 1967 as a Chief Radio Supervisor.





Ron Hamlet died on 16th January 2006 and his funeral, a family only affair, was held on 31st January.





Although he only spent some 10 months in Cossack, Ron was very enthusiastic about our reunions.   After the April 2005 reunion he wrote that “it was quite the most pleasant and peaceful reunions that I have the pleasure to attend.   Such was my elation that I forgot my new hip and knee and crippling foot bones, I even got to the church on time and proudly took part in the parade and march past”.











Shipmate Harry Dodd





Harry Dodd was a member of our Association until 1995 but, because of the need to care for a very sick wife, then decided not to continue.   He served as an Able Seaman in the 1951-54 D57 commission and left the RN soon after to work in the building trade.   





Harry died from cancer at his home in North Kyme, Lincolnshire on 9th January 2006 and the funeral was held in North Kyme on 19th January. 





He is well remembered by other members of the commission, especially by Shipmates Austin Tabard, Gus Harris and Geoff Lane who, attended the funeral.











Lieutenant Commander R.W. Herbert Smith





Lt. Cdr. Herbert Smith joined HMS Cossack (D57) as a Sub-Lieutenant on 6th June 1945 and was promoted to Lieutenant in January 1946.   He also served in HMS Belfast and later became ADC to Lord Louis Mountbatten in Malta.   After leaving the Navy he spent a period in Lloyds of London and then became a restauranteur in Putney as Manager/Proprietor of the famous, and sometimes infamous, critically acclaimed Wild Thyme.  





He died on 20th December 2005 and his funeral has been held.   A memorial service will be held at St. Mary’s Church, Putney Bridge, with celebrations afterwards, as he would have wished, at the Brewery Building next to the church.   Those who served on D57’s first commission have been informed separately.





A tribute to him by Hugh Walker is printed below.
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HMS Fife at Govan 1966





The author in the wheelhouse of Medusa 2004
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